GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 14 December 2023 at 7:00pm.

Present



Ms H. Hannan (Chair)

Mrs Moughtin (Deputy Chair)

Mr F. Crompton 

Mr R. Harmer 

Ms V. Heaton 

Mr A. Jones
Apologise


Ms M. Kelly
In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIR’S WELCOME

	23/068

	The Chair welcomed the Board to the December general meeting. The Chair thanked everyone involved in the Peel Christmas Light Switch on, the Tractor Run and Santa at the Sailors’ Shelter events. The Chair reported attendance at Cathedral carol service, Douglas City Council civic ceremony and the Tynwald carol service.

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MINUTES

	23/069

	The Chair requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 16 November 2023. Mr Jones proposed the approval of minutes. This proposal was seconded by Ms Heaton and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 3 MATTERS ARISING
	23/070

	Item 23/062 East Quay Traffic Order
The Board noted the communication requesting a review of the prohibition on parking on the harbourside of East Quay had been sent to the Department of Infrastructure.

Item 23/062 Silt Lagoon

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 21 November 2023 from the Department of Environment Food and Agriculture advising the decision date for planning application 18/01293/B was 8 March 2018. The Town Clerk advised the applicant may dispute this interpretation of the date when this approval became final because reserve matters were applied to this application. Mr Jones proposed the Commissioners should seek an update on this matter from the Minister for Infrastructure in his capacity as the applicant. This proposal was seconded by Ms Heaton and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 23/062 Marine Parade Planning Application

The Board noted the planning application had been submitted by the Commissioners.

Item 23/065 Public Sector Pay Award

The Board noted the 2023/24 pay award agreed between the Public Service Commission and the Unions was paid to staff, including backpay, in their November monthly salary payments.

Item 23/065 Budget 2024/25 

The Board noted this matter was to be discussed at agenda item 10.

Item 23/066 Winter Period Housing Maintenance 
The Board noted this matter was to be discussed at agenda item 5.

Item 23/066 Taxi Rank

The Board noted a communication had been sent to the Department of Infrastructure supporting a request for the assessment of a taxi parking place for evenings and weekends on Derby Road.

Item 23/066 Mooir Off Shore Windfarm Consultation

The Board noted a letter of “in principle” support had been sent.

Item 23/0066 Amendment to Harbour Fees Consultation

The Board noted the communication seeking clarification on the application of the new fees in Peel had been sent to the Department of Infrastructure. The Town Clerk advised this issue could be discussed with the Minister when the update on harbour silt was sought.    

Item 23/067 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported he had received a communication from the Department of Infrastructure. This communication  confirmed the curtailing of the resurfacing works on Ramsey Road at Cowley Terrace was need because underground service repair works were required to prevent subsidence, and a delay was required to find a suitable disposal route for a cold tar layer of bitumen materials in the existing road.

No any other business items were considered by the Board.

	
	 
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	23/071
	Item 4 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported a Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee had taken place on 23 November 2023 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members reviewed a number of planning applications and decided not to oppose  the following:
23/01232/B Proposed alterations, extension and garage conversion at 8A Crown Street; 23/01255/B Replacement garage at 39 Douglas Street; 23/01308/B Additional use as tourist accommodation at Rosslare Flat 3, Mount Morrison; 23/01311/B Replacement windows at 32 Castle Street; 23/01335/B Retrospective approval sought for two first floor windows at 34 Patrick Street; 23/01339/B and 23/1340/B Replacement boundary feature and change of use from retail/office to office use at 29 Douglas Street.

The lead members considered the following planning decisions and agreed no further action was required:

a) 23/01065/B Approval for erection of garden room at 15 The Links.
b) 23/01015/Con Approval for various alterations at Cathedral Isle of Man, Derby Road.
c) 23/01152/B Approval for replace door with window, relocate soil pipe and garden shed at 14 Aspen Drive.
d) 23/00970/B Approval for installation of replacement windows at 13 Factory Lane.
e) 23/001169/LAW Refusal because insufficient evidence provided for replacement windows at 20 Castle Street.
f) 23/00933/B Approval for replacement windows at 36 Castle Street.
g) 23/00890/B Approval for replacement doors and windows at 3 Peveril Road. 
The lead members noted the content of the draft Heritage Trail Bridle Path Designation Order 2023.

The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 20 October from the Land Registry confirming the Commissioners’ ownership at Beary Close. 

The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 30 October from the Land Registry confirming the Commissioners’ ownership of land at Reayrt Ny Cronk. 

Item 4 Housing Deficiency Update

The Town Clerk reported he had met officers from the Department of Infrastructure on 28 November 2023. The Town Clerk had reiterated the Commissioners’ housing reserve built up during the Covid 19 pandemic was earmarked to undertake a pilot project on two houses in Reayrt Aalin to find a resolution to the long standing water ingress and render cracking problems. The use of this funding had been declared in the Commissioners’ Statement of Accounts since this time. The Town Clerk reported the estimated cost for the pilot scheme was approximately the same as the £235,342 the Department were seeking to take out of the Commissioners’ reserve account. The Town Clerk advised the Department’s officers had highlighted shortfalls in other local authorities’ project funding and the current financial pressures the Department was being placed under to meet these additional costs. The Town Clerk had emphasised the Reayrt Aalin pilot project was an essential and committed scheme with a project team appointed and properties vacated to allow it to proceed. The Town Clerk reported the full capital project, which was in the Department’s programme, could not take place until the pilot scheme finds a solution for these properties. The Town Clerk reported he had received no further updates from the Department following this meeting. Mr Harmer stated the Commissioners should not be penalised for managing their finances. He stated this maintenance funding was a portion of Peel tenants’ rent for their properties and should be spent in Peel. Mr Harmer stated this should be challenged legally if the reserve is reduced. Mr Jones seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 5 Winter Period Housing Maintenance

The Town Clerk reported after discussions with his Technical Officer it was possible to reassign some of the Commissioners’ resources to undertake minor routine repair works in the Commissioners’ houses during the winter and autumn periods each year. This would involve a team of staff working through a list of checks/minor repairs and providing leaflet information to the tenants. Ms Heaton stated this approach would be useful to both the Commissioners and the tenants if developed appropriately.

Item 6 Planning Applications
The Board noted the contents of the Commissioners’ planning application PA23/01360/A for community facilities at Marine Parade. The Town Clerk reported planning application details were not currently available for the sewerage treatment works off Glenfaba Road. The Chair reported some details were online. Although, the location was incorrectly prescribed as German rather than Peel and Patrick. The Chair stated the details of this application would be reviewed at the next meeting if available.

Item 7 Planning Decision 
The Board noted no planning applications decisions had been referred to the Board for consideration. 

	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	22/072

	Item 8 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Ms Kelly reported the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee had taken place on 17 November 2023 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members noted the Bonfire night on 27 October 2023 was well attended with no police issues. A request seeking permission from Manx National Heritage for use of the castle for next year’s display was being considered. 

The lead members noted the Hop Tuu Naa event held on 28 October 2023 was well attended and agreed this event will run in 2024. 

The lead members noted the arrangements for the Christmas light switch on event on 25 November 2023 are all in place.

The lead members noted the arrangements for the tractor run on 9 December 2023 are all in place.

The lead members noted new planters are to be placed on the roundabout at the entrance to Derby Road. 

The lead members requested an updated of installation of football goals in Westview Park. The lead members requested an update of the Library roof and requested a meeting with the Librarian. 

The lead members noted the communication from New Year’s Day Dip organisers and agreed the request to use the beach on 1st January.
The lead members noted the communication from a local guest house manager requesting grant funding assistance to renovate their property. The lead members asked the officers to invite them to the next Department of Enterprise drop in meeting at the Town Hall. 
The lead members noted the contents of the communication from students at Peel Clothworkers and agreed to donate a Christmas hamper with a budget of £50. 
The lead members noted the recent communication from a sauna business and agreed a licence for Fenella Beach car park and on the Promenade could be issued.
The lead members noted the content of a communication from a local brewer and asked officers to seek additional information on the services being offered. 
The lead members agreed to hire an inflatable snow globe for use on 25 November at the Christmas event. 

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS

	23/073

	Item 7 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

Mr Harmer reported a Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee had taken place on 14 November 2023 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members noted the content of the finance reports for the first quarter of the year. The lead members noted campsite income was on target at £68,000.00. The current salary costs are consistent with the budget expectations and do not currently include the 6% pay award for 2023. The amenity costs are currently high due to beach cleaning and other seasonal work which will balance out over the financial year.

The lead members noted the content of the Third Supplemental List from Treasury dated 12 October 2023. The lead members noted the 10% reduction at a number of properties due to works over the 12 month period in the neighbouring area.

The lead members noted the auditors had picked up on some potential VAT issues and the Commissioners’ Accountant visited the Town Hall to review these matters. The outcome of this assessment was no VAT errors had occurred. It was reported the Statement of Accounts should be signed off shortly and all local authorities are experiencing the same delays this year.

The lead members noted over the winter period the Commissioners need to write-off some of the old debts and this should occur through seeking the necessary delegation to this Committee from the Board.

Lead member asked the Technical Officer if the recent storms resulted in significant damage to Commissioners’ property. The Technical Officer confirmed that there had been reports of a few tenants’ fences being blown down.  

Item 10 Preliminary 2024/25 Budget

The Town Clerk recirculated a preliminary budget report for 2024/25. He reiterated no changes had been made since this item was report to the Board in November 2023. The Board members did not make any comments in relation to the budget forecast for income and expenditure. The Chair requested copies of the large projects assessed and approved at their October 2023 Board meeting.



	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS
	23/074
	Item 11 Consultation on Audit Exemption Limit

The Board noted the content of the consultation document dated 27 November 2023 from the Treasury. The Board noted the short two week consultation period duration for seeking views on increasing the threshold from 100,000-1,000,000 in the 2016 regulations to 125,000-1,200,000 in the 2024 regulations.

Item 12 Consultation on the Town and Country Planning Order

The Board noted the content of the consultation document dated 17 November 2023 from the Department of the Environment, Food and Agriculture. The Chair stated the changes to relaxing the permitted development order should be delegated to the Town Local Authorities to assist in the management of the conservation area. This proposal was seconded by Ms Heaton and the Board unanimously agreed. The Chair requested other consultation responses should be sent to the Town Clerk before 26 January 2024.

Item 13 Consultation on Essential Worker Housing Options

The Board noted the content of the consultation documents dated 22 November 2023 from the Cabinet Office. Mr Harmer stated the scheme should be extended to include Engineers. The Board agreed this matter should not be considered as part of the allocation of Local Authority housing which was based on need and Island residency criteria.

	
	
	

	ITEM 14 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	23/075
	The Chair requested website and social media should be placed on the next agenda.

The Chair asked for the release of the Newsletter in early 2024.

Ms Heaton asked for the Board to consider a date for the Achievers event in February 2024.

The meeting ended at 7:45pm
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